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President’s Message 

COL Lennie Enzel, MS, RN  
  

    I hope this finds you all well and happy. Summer is upon us; the days are 
growing longer and warmer. I am excited to hear Gail Joyce, the guest speaker at 
our upcoming 10 June luncheon. I heard Gail speak at a regional MOAA meeƟng 
and she made a great impression on me. Her words on how to prepare for and 
survive the death of a spouse are something everyone should hear. I hope you 
will join us at the Centennial Club and bring a friend or two that needs to hear 

her message. 

 A big thank you to Dave Powell for all he is doing for our Chapter. Not only is he serving as both our 
treasurer and secretary, but he has also procured the venues for our luncheons, coordinated for the UTEP 
ROTC graduates to get their buƩer bars, and is represenƟng us at Fort Bliss Armed Forces Day.  

 Likewise, I am grateful to Bill Oseles for the magnificent job is he doing with the Border BulleƟn. I 
appreciate all the work that goes into it. We very narrowly missed winning the MOAA NaƟonal Communica-
Ɵon Award and I have no doubt we will earn it next year. 

 Several of our Board members presented MOAA leadership medals at local ROTC graduaƟons and I 
appreciate them giving up their evenings to do so.  

I am grateful to BG KoƩer and the Outreach FoundaƟon who voted to make generous donaƟons to 
both the El Paso VA’s 2K Walk and Roll to raise monies for clothing and food for homeless Veterans and to 
their Baby Shower which provides needed items to Veterans who are pregnant or recently delivered. 

 A big thank you also goes out to Connie Sullivan who does an amazing job of serving as both our 
Chaplain and our Surviving Spouse Director. Connie does a tremendous job of keeping in touch with our 
members, especially at Ɵmes of illness or loss. 

 Please help Bob Wagner with his membership efforts. We all know people who are eligible to join 
our Chapter. Please invite them to do so. Many people do not realize that they must join our Chapter sepa-
rately from NaƟonal MOAA. Dues are only $20/year. If our Chapter is to survive, we all need to help recruit 
members. 

 Our LegislaƟve Director, Dave Garcia, is hard at work protecƟng our earned benefits and lobbying 
for proper compensaƟon for the effects of military service on our minds, bodies, and families.  

Thank you to Dave Thackston for all he contributes not only to our Chapter but to many other mili-
tary and Veteran organizaƟons in El Paso. 

So much appreciaƟon goes out to Bill Moore who maintains our website, sends us much needed 
email reminders and informaƟon, and helps with procuring adverƟsers to offset the costs of producing the 
Boarder BulleƟn. 

As you can see, much goes on behind the scenes to keep our Chapter afloat. It takes a village and we 
could really use your help. Please step up and contact a Board member and offer a hand. Many of the 
things we do could easily be done from the comfort of your home. Our 68 year old Chapter is teetering on 
the brink of dissoluƟon and your assistance can make the difference.   
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Month Retiree         
Deposit Date 

Annuitant   
Deposit Date 

January Feb. 1 Feb. 1 

February Mar. 1 Mar. 1 

March Mar. 31 Apr. 3 

April May. 01 May. 01 

May Jun. 01 Jun. 01 

June Jul, 30 Jul, 30 

July Aug. 1 Aug. 1 

August Sep. 1 Sep. 1 

September Sep. 29 Oct. 2 

October Nov. 1 Nov. 1 

November Dec. 1 Dec. 1 

December Dec. 29 Jan. 1, 2024 

El Paso MOAA DonaƟons to  

VAA2K and Baby Shower Coordinators  
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Pharmacy Hours 
 
Short notice changes to Pharmacy Operation Hours 
due to Command approved hospital activities will be 
posted to the WBAMC Facebook Page. 
hƩps://www.facebook.com/WBAMC1 
Closed on federal holidays 

Hospital   
Monday - Friday 7:30 AM - 4:00 PM   
Main Pharmacy  - West Clinic Building 1st Floor 915-742-9490 
18511 Highlander Medics St, El Paso, TX 79918, 
(for hospital discharge only)   
    
Mendoza   
Monday - Friday 7:00 AM - 4:00 PM   
Every Third Thursday 8:30 AM - 4:00 PM   
11335 SSG Sims St, Fort Bliss, TX 79918, 915-742-1400 
    
Freedom Crossing   
Monday - Friday 9:30 AM - 1:00 PM   
2:00 PM - 6:00 PM    
1611 Haan Rd, Fort Bliss, TX 79906 915-742-9017 
Note: If a high volume of patients needing to be serviced for the day and not enough staff is available, the kiosk 
may be shut down early in order to ensure all patients that have a ticket can be serviced for the day. 
    
East Bliss Closed   
SFMC Closed   
Rio Bravo Closed   
Desert Sage Closed   

 
EL PASO VA HEALTH CARE SYSTEM PHARMACY  

There are four convenient options for refilling prescriptions which can then be mailed directly to 
your home. Choose any process that is easy for you to use:  

• Call the automated phone system at  
(915) 564-6100 ext. 6110 or 1-800-672-3782 ext.6110.  
Follow the directions to process your refill.  
• Mail in your refill slips.  
• Drop the refill slip in the mail-out box located in the pharmacy.  
• Use the MyHealtheVet Website:  www.myhealth.va.gov  
Please note, window service at the Pharmacy will be limited to new prescriptions only. So, for all 

refills, please use one of the 4 options listed above.   Location: 2nd Floor,   West Hallway.  
Hours: Mon - Fri.,  

8:00am-4:30pm;   Except Tues.,  
9:00am-4:30pm 



 

 

CHAPLAINS CORNER 
MRS CONNIE SULLIVAN 
 
Everyone of us, at one Ɵme or another, have experienced a 
situaƟon in which our Almighty God has sent an Angel to 
help us. 

We all know that Angels are in Heaven, however, here on 
earth, there are individuals that have such incredible charita-

ble and compassionate hearts that they are like Angels, full of the Spirit of our Supreme Be-
ing. 

They, these good hearted people, will risk their lives to help others in need no maƩer what 
the circumstances are. 

 There is a God loving man that is a Border Patrol but now he is not on Patrol as his job has 
changed to a more of an administraƟve posiƟon. His name is Joseph Pawlosky. He shared 
one of his experiences with me which shows how caring, kind and benevolent this young 
man of God is. 

This is his story; 

I was assigned to the Alamogordo Border Patrol StaƟon. I was performing roving patrol on 
US Highway54. I encountered a pickup truck on its side. Inside the truck, was an elderly 
couple. They were not able to exit the vehicle due to the angle. Making sure that the scene 
was safe, I then climbed on top of the truck. Through the open window I reached down into 
the truck and liŌed the husband and wife out of the truck. 

I remember telling my wife the story and sharing with her how I felt a strength beyond  my 
own that enabled me to liŌ them out of the truck. Due to the angle, I couldn’t use my legs 
because I could not squat low enough to reach them. All I could use was my arms. I was 
blessed with the addiƟonal strength that was needed to remove them from a dangerous sit-
uaƟon. That is one Ɵme I felt like I was an instrument in the Lord’s hands. 

 

With God’s help, there is nothing we cannot do to serve Him by helping our fellow beings in 
any circumstance. 

His love and strength is what makes it possible. 

6                                                        THE BORDER BULLETIN  



 

 7                                                         THE BORDER BULLETIN  



 

 



 

 

 

10                                                              EL PASO MOAA  



 

 

Advocacy in Action: MOAA Members Bring Our Message to Capitol Hill 
By: Kipp Hanley  

More than 170 MOAA chapter members and board members from across the nation brought MOAA’s legis-
lative message to Capitol Hill on April 26 for the organization’s annual Advocacy in Action (AiA) event. 

Members spent the day inside the offices of House and Senate members, informing legislators and their 
aides about MOAA’s top legislative priorities, including restoring the Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) to 
100% and preserving access to the TRICARE pharmacy network. It was the first time the event was held in 
person since 2019. 

Jillian Rogers, a member of the MOAA Currently Serving Spouse Advisory Council, and Col. Kim Biever, 
USA (Ret), a member of MOAA’s Uniformed Services Nurse Advocates Virtual Chapter, enjoyed their first 
AiA experience. They visited with staff from Texas Reps. Joaquin Castro, Tony Gonzales, and Henry Cuel-
lar, and walked away impressed with the positive reception and their knowledge of military affairs. 

“All of them were eager to share what they were doing for military families, veterans and servicemembers,” 
Rogers said. “It was not what I was expecting.” 

 Both Biever and Rogers have seen the impacts of the BAH cuts firsthand. According to Biever, there is a 
waiting list of over a year to live on base at Joint Base San Antonio, forcing many families to live off base 
and weigh quality-of-life decisions – commutes, neighborhoods, and school districts, for example – against 
living expenses. Rogers said despite having two incomes with her husband, a lieutenant commander in the 
Navy, making ends meet in Northern Virginia is still tough. 

“We are seeking the best schools, so that usually means giving up on housing,” said Rogers, who has 
three young children. “They are taking all of our BAH and a good chunk of the income I bring in [just] to be 
in a subpar rental house.”  

MOAA Northwest Arkansas Chapter President Col. Robert Crawford, USA (Ret), had never experienced in 
an in-person AiA but had participated in the last three virtual events. Crawford met with Rep. Steve Wom-
ack (R-Ark.) early Wednesday morning; Womack is working on a bill that would make the Basic Needs Al-
lowance non-taxable for servicemembers, like BAH. 

During his meeting with Womack, Crawford expressed the tangible benefits of restoring the BAH to 100%. 
While BAH rates vary by paygrade, location, and other factors, one MOAA calculation using DoD and other 
government figures found an E-5 in a military housing area representing the national average would re-
ceive $111 more per month if BAH moved from its current 95% of housing costs back to 100%. This would 
partially lessen a $433 gap between that servicemember’s projected expenses and compensation. 

“It’s not going to make up for the shortfall, but it’s going to make a dent,” Crawford told Womack.  

Virginia MOAA Vice President of Legislative Affairs Col. Monti Zimmerman, USA (Ret), and MOAA board 
member Col. Rojan J. Robotham, USAF, met with Rebecca Eichmann, a staffer from Rep. Abigail Span-
berger’s office, who said the Virginia Democrat would support restoring the TRICARE pharmacy network. 
Late last year, the network dropped thousands of independent pharmacies; the year before, it dropped 
Walmart from its rolls. 

Eichmann cited her hometown near Orange, Va., where some servicemembers who had been able to use 
the local Walmart for their prescriptions needing to drive 40 minutes to Charlottesville to find a network 
pharmacy.  

Illinois MOAA Council President Col. Robert Tyler, USMC (Ret), met with a legislative aide of suburban 
Chicago area Rep. Brad Schneider (D-Ill.) and spoke about the importance of earned benefits as a way to 
recruit more individuals to the military. Despite 83% of recruits coming from military families, fewer and few-
er veterans are recommending serving their country. 

“My son’s father-in-law, who was a Navy captain, is telling his grandkids not to go to the military,” Tyler 
said. 

Overall, this year’s AiA was a successful one, said MOAA Senior Director of Government Relations Cmdr. 
René Campos, USN (Ret). 

“AiA is a great experience for local chapter members to reinforce MOAA’s obligation to care for all who 
serve and have served,” Campos said. 



 

 

Doc’s Corner 
Daniel Washburn, M.D. 
 

The Food and Drug AdministraƟon, CDC and other government 
agencies occasionally have to recall various products such as meat, 
vegetables, cars, medical equipment and medicaƟon that could 
potenƟally be harmful to the public. The same goes for eyedrops 
and eye medicaƟons.  
 
In February 2023, the FDA issued a strict recall and warning not to 
use arƟficial tears or lubricaƟng eyedrops/ointment for dry eyes 
that were manufactured by “EzriCare” or “Delsam Pharma”. The 
company that manufactures the eyedrop is clearly printed on each 

box/boƩle and the teardrops manufactured by the above companies are not safe.  
 
Some of these eyedrops were contaminated with a bacteria that can infect and damage the 
eye very quickly and is resistant to most treatments. This eyedrop has caused nearly 70 cas-
es of eye infecƟons across 16 states and some resulted in blindness or even loss of the eye.  
 
In any pharmacy, there is a large variety of arƟficial tears made by various manufacturers 
and almost all are safe to use. It is only arƟficial tears made by the above menƟoned manu-
facturers that are recalled. You can feel safe using tears from other companies. 
 
In March 2023 there was also a recall on brimonidine eyedrops used for glaucoma. Only 
brimonidine made by “Apotex” was recalled, brimonidine by all other manufacturers are 
safe to use. The eyedrops by Apotex were found to have cracks in the boƩle but no eye in-
fecƟons or adverse outcomes have been reported. 
 
Also in March 2023, Purely Soothing eyedrops, Global Pharma eye ointment and Clear Eyes 
made by Teva were recalled as they may not have been sterile. No eye infecƟons or adverse 
outcomes have been reported from these eyedrops or ointment. 
 
Eyedrops are needed for a variety of eye condiƟons such as dry eyes and glaucoma. 
Eyedrops are very safe and effecƟve but just make sure that if you see a recall in the news, 
check the manufacturer of any eyedrop that you use. 
 
 

Daniel Washburn, M.D. 
        Former Chief Eye Surgeon at WBAMC 
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Auxiliary 
MRS CONNIE SULLIVAN 
Oh, My Dear Members, looking at the news, it is difficult for some of us 
not to feel sad and disheartened of what is happening to our country.  

The images that we see of people destroying property and the violence 
in the streets, are appalling especially when we see our flag trampled on 
and burned. 

A while back for a June BulleƟn, I wrote an arƟcle about our flag be-
cause the month of June has Flag Day. So, to give us a liƩle reminder, since we are all very busy and actual-
ly don’t celebrate Flag Day like we do Fourth of July, I am reiteraƟng what I wrote about the meaning of 
our flag and what it stands for. 

And, perhaps, we can share it with those that have forgoƩen the sacrifices that were made to make this 
country of ours great.  

In these crucial Ɵmes when we are seeing our naƟon literally torn apart right before our very eyes,again, a 
liƩle reminder of the profound significance of the concepts and principles our great flag stands for, can 
give us a small boost of patrioƟsm in these such difficult Ɵmes which are incredibly hard to understand and 
to believe.  

The arƟcle says, that there are so many people that are disappointed, frustrated and extremely worried 
concerning the conflicts and antagonisƟc state in which our country’s current situaƟon is at present and 
that it  seems that many ciƟzens have forgoƩen that our naƟon was founded on unity, equality and that 
the fore fathers gave up everything they had to establish those principles under God. 

Those individuals that engage in such an ignominious  behavior are failing to recall that our flag is the Sym-
bol of our hope, our strength, and faith, and that we are under God’s grace.  It represents our ideals, our 
patrioƟc endeavors,  

believes, our people and 
culture. 

Whatever is ahead of us, 
Dear Members, we should 
not give up hope for a 
beƩer future, for God said 
that He will never leave us 
nor forsake us, for believers 
of course. For those that 
don’t believe, don’t des-
pair, just hope for the best. 

May our Almighty God 
bless our country and keep 
us safe. 
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Here’s How Much TRICARE Pharmacy Prescription Prices Will Rise Next Year 

By: Karen Ruedisueli   
MAY 10, 2023 
JGI/Jamie Grill via Getty Images 
 
TRICARE pharmacy users will see cost increases in 2024 as the Defense Health Agency imple-
ments prescription medication copays set by the FY 2018 National Defense Authorization Act 
(NDAA). 
  
That same legislation gives DoD authority to adjust copays for 2028 and beyond to reflect changes 
in the cost of pharmaceutical agents and prescription drug dispensing. MOAA already has started 
discussions on Capitol Hill to establish guardrails on this authority, with the goal of legislation to 
limit DoD increases on prescription drug copays. 
   
As of Jan. 1, TRICARE copays for prescription drugs will increase as follows: 
TRICARE Pharmacy Home Delivery (Up to a 90-Day Supply) 

Generic formulary drugs: from $12 to $13 
Brand-name formulary drugs: from $34 to $38 
Non-formulary drugs: from $68 to $76 

 TRICARE Retail Network Pharmacies (Up to a 30-Day Supply) 
Generic formulary drugs: from $14 to $16 
Brand-name formulary drugs: from $38 to $43 
Non-formulary drugs: from $68 to $76 

  
Prescriptions obtained at military treatment facility (MTF) pharmacies still will have zero out-of-
pocket cost. 
  
At retail pharmacies, beneficiaries will continue to pay either the TRICARE copay or the actual re-
tail cost of the drug, whichever is lower. You can check retail cost estimates for your prescription 
drugs using the Price a Medication tool. 
 
Making MHS Reforms Work for You  
The TRICARE retail and mail-order pharmacy programs were extended to Medicare-eligible retir-
ees in 2001 with the legislation that created TRICARE For Life (TFL). Until then, the only prescrip-
tion drug benefit available to military retirees ages 65 and up was zero-out-of-pocket-cost prescrip-
tions at MTF pharmacies. 
  
As Congress shaped military health system reforms, MOAA successfully blocked dozens of pro-
posals that would have increased beneficiary cost sharing, including a TFL enrollment fee and cat-
astrophic cap increases up to $5,000. 
 MOAA also objected to fee increases for survivors, as well as for medically retired servicemem-
bers and their families. As a result, protections for these populations were included in the FY 2018 
NDAA – their pharmacy copays will remain unchanged next year. 
  
There also will be no change for active duty servicemembers – they will have no out-of-pocket 
costs for medications obtained at the MTF, a retail pharmacy, or via mail order. 
  
MOAA continues work to restore the TRICARE pharmacy network, cut by nearly 25% due to re-
duced network requirements in the new TPharm5 contract, with efforts to secure a report to obtain 
detailed data on beneficiary impact. We appreciate the MOAA members who traveled to Washing-
ton, D.C., last month for our Advocacy in Action event and met with lawmakers to explain how 
pharmacy network cuts impact military families. 
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GUEST SPEAKER 

 

Virginia "Gail" Joyce, Surviving Spouse 
Council & Chapter Affairs Committee, Membership Commit-
tee,Scholarship Fund Board of Directors, MOAA Foundation 
Board of Directors 

Joyce, who grew up in Abilene, 
Texas, married Larry Joyce in 
1960, beginning a life-long ad-
venture. Shortly after they mar-
ried, Larry was commissioned a 
second lieutenant in the Army. 
They moved to Fort Hood, Tex-
as - the first of more than 20 
moves over the next 20 years. 
In that time, Larry served two 
tours in Vietnam. Joyce's di-
verse career, from which she 
retired in 2005, has seen her 
work as an administrative assis-
tant, a military youth activities 
director, a Military Family Center 
director, a Realtor, a program 
director, a high school and col-
lege English/literature teacher, a 

national program director for youth tobacco issues, and a bed 
and breakfast owner. 

 In 1983, she completed her Bachelor of Arts in English (cum 
laude). In 1986, she earned a Master of Arts in humanities. Her 
volunteer efforts include serving as volunteer chair and VIP 
event co-chair for the Granbury Wine Walk, as surviving spouse 
liaison and a founding member of MOAA Greater Granbury 
(Texas) Chapter, and as a Veterans' Council member. 

 She has served on the MOAA President’s Surviving Spouse Ad-
visory Council for six years and will serve as its chair beginning 
in October 2020. She's also co-chair of the MOAA Surviving 
Spouse Virtual Chapter. 

 She also conceived and produced the Memorial Day Field of 
Flags from 2012 to 2020, helped organize Veterans Day cere-
monies, and has spoken on behalf of local, state, and national 
organizations about life in the military and her son and hus-
band's service to their country. 

 She is a Gold Star Mother. Her youngest son, Sgt. James Ca-
sey Joyce, an Army Ranger, died Oct. 3, 1993, in Mogadishu, 
Somalia; the story of the mission is told in Black Hawk Down 

  
 

New Members 
MAJ Richard Adansi 
 

Renewals 
 Mrs. Mary Yoly Moore 
Mrs. Celina Mendoza 
Mrs. Donna Bloedorn 
Mr. Jose Limon 
COL Donna Diamond 
Mrs. Maria Childress 
Mrs. Beth Hutchins 
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Key Dates 
 

MOAA MeeƟngs & Luncheons 

March 11, 2023 

June 10, 2023 

 

September 9, 2023 

December 9, 2023 
 
 

Input for the Border BulleƟn 

March 4, 2023 

May 6, 2023 

July 1, 2023 

September 1, 2023 

November 3, 2023 
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2023 El Paso MOAA Chapter & Outreach Officers Phone # Email 
President COL (RET) Lennie Enzel 915-755-2325 lennieenzel@icloud.com 

Vice President VACANT     
Secretary - Treasurer LTC (RET) Dave Powell 915-491-1272 ltc.ret.powell@outlook.com 

Treasurer LTC (RET) Dave Powell 915-491-1272 ltc.ret.powell@outlook.com 

Chaplain Mrs. Connie Sullivan 915-778-0948 spanishdancer4@gmail.com 
DIRECTORS NAME     

Immediate Past President COL (RET) Mike Hester 760-696-2102 MikeHester65@gmail.com 

Past President COL (RET) Forrest Smith 915-449-8944 tarableu@gmail.com 

Legislative Liaison CWO (RET) Dave Garcia 915-549-2775 mgarcia35@elp.rr.com 

Membership Chairman COL (RET) Bob Wagner 414-550-9215 rmwdmw@gmail.com 

Programs VACANT     
Public Relations VACANT     
Publications / Newsletter Editor COL (RET) William Oseles 915-319-9048 William.Oseles@flash.net 

Surviving Spouse Liaison Mrs. Connie Sullivan 915-778-0948 spanishdancer4@gmail.com 
COMMITTEES NAME     

Database Manager/Chapter POC LTC (RET ) William L Moore 915-842-9650 wlm.elpaso@me.com 

Marketing Manager CPT (RET) Dave Thackston 915-479-4467 dcthackston@aol.com 

Personal Affairs VACANT     
TOPS Col Chuck Wehmhoner 915-585-9106   

ROTC / JROTC / Youth Activities LTC Webster Powell 915-491-1272 
  

Post Liaison VACANT     

Thrift Shop Liaison VACANT     

Door Prizes VACANT     
Awards/Grants VACANT     

EL PASO MOAA                        
OUTREACH FOUNDATION NAME     

President  BG (RET) Jack Kotter     

Vice President VACANT     

Secretary VACANT     

Treasurer LTC (RET) Dave Powell 915-491-1272 ltc.ret.powell@outlook.com 

Director, Marketing VACANT     

Chaplain Mrs. Connie Sullivan 915-778-0948 spanishdancer4@gmail.com 

Director, VA Advisor COL (RET) Lennie Enzel 915-755-2325 lennieenzel@icloud.com 

Director, Ambassador, Military Or-
ganizations CPT (RET) Dave Thackston 915-479-4467 

dcthackston@aol.com 

Chairman, Fund Raising/ Giving 
Day Committee VACANT     

Chapter Advisor COL (RET) Lennie Enzel 915-755-2325 lennieenzel@icloud.com 
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